SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

SUMMARY MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

AMMERMAN CAMPUS, BROOKHAVEN GYMNASIUM, ALUMNI ROOM

March 18, 2010
The meeting was held on Thursday, March 18, 2010 at 8:30 a.m. in the Alumni Room of the Brookhaven Gymnasium, Ammerman Campus, Selden, New York.
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* * * * * * * * * *
A motion to convene the meeting of the Board of Trustees at 9:05 a.m. was seconded and  unanimously approved.

* * * * * * * * * * 

A motion to approve the minutes of the 2/11/10 Board of Trustees meeting was seconded and unanimously approved.
* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to move to Executive Session to discuss employment of an individual was seconded and unanimously approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to reconvene the meeting of the Board of Trustees was seconded and unanimously approved.
* * * * * * * * * *

Nancy Stier, Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs provided the College Finance Report.  Vice President Stier noted the 2009-2010 monthly report estimates revenue above adopted budget at $2.9 million and expenditures below adopted budget at $250,000 leaving a surplus of $1.5 million after covering the $1.7 million carryover.   She remarked on the reallocation of funds from the various campus and vice presidents’ budgets to cover the $1.9 million reduction in State aid.  She noted the largest reductions were $300,000 each from equipment and supplies, $120,000 from professional services and close to $1 million in salaries and benefits.  Vice President Stier stressed the importance of meeting the needs of students and faculty and appropriately addressing the needs of College facilities.

Vice President Stier provided a preliminary report on next year’s budget.  It is assumed that enrollment will remain strong and students will continue to turn to Suffolk County Community College for a cost effective education, and that State and County government will continue to face revenue difficulties that will hamper their ability to support SCCC’s  enrollment, which to date is the largest in its history.  Vice President Stier indicated that the preliminary assumption for next year’s budget is 2% over this year.  She noted that next month’s budget report will include the Governor’s proposal on state aid, unless the State adopts something else.  During this fiscal year, Vice President Stier reported that state aid was cut from $2,675 per FTE to $2,545 and the proposal for next year is $2,460 per FTE.  The impact on SCCC’s budget as a result of these reductions will be made up somewhat by enrollment.  While SCCC received less money per FTE, the current proposal is to fund the growth it had this year into next year.  Vice President Stier remarked that should the Governor’s proposal be adopted, SCCC will be cut approximately $4 million from this year to next.

Vice President Stier discussed mandatory cost increases that must be taken into effect to include contractual salaries, benefit and pension increases as well as energy and inflationary costs.  She indicated that these costs will exceed any additional funds received by the State.  Vice President Stier discussed options to fill the budget gap to include: cutting back on vacant positions, tuition increases, and spending down reserves.  She discussed the inability to begin new academic programs without financial support, such as the EMT program.
On a more positive note, Vice President Stier noted the significant progress SCCC has made in meeting its strategic planning goals over the last few months and that a budget can be developed knowing that services to students are better than in the past.   She remarked that SCCC has done a fine job in managing its finances over the past few years by controlling spending and increasing reserves. She suggested that SCCC continue to focus its efforts on creative cost neutral, cost effective initiatives such as the Student Service Model on the Eastern Campus as well as using College staff for painting and minor construction projects in the area of Facilities.

Questions arose regarding SCCC’s reserve fund and the use of those funds.  Vice President Stier explained that reserves are a combination of under-spending and revenue that exceeds budget.  She  indicated that by year end total reserves will be between $11-$12 million, which places the College in the recommended range.  President Gatta remarked that non-recurring expenses are the best use of reserves and that during uncertain times, it is better to be prudent and build a budget we can count on, a sustainable budget with continuing revenues on continuing expenses.
Chairman Mattace and Vice Chair Hazlitt discussed the importance of the need to fund the EMT Program.  Vice President Stier confirmed the initial startup cost for this program to be approximately $300,000.  Chairman Mattace suggested partnership agreements with fire districts to help fund the program similar to the nursing program hospital agreements. President Gatta remarked that the Legislature understands the costs involved with the EMT program and agrees that a need exists for the broader community.  President Gatta suggested a follow-up meeting with the Legislature to discuss possible funding and partnership agreements. 
* * * * * * * * * *

Vice President Canniff updated the Board on SCCC’s successful Telecommunications Technology Program in partnership with Verizon.  He spoke of Verizon’s favorable team evaluation held on 3/11/10.  Vice President Canniff reported on the program’s mission, goals and objectives and a component called curriculum mapping which the team found most impressive.  Through curriculum mapping, for every course objective, Academic Chair Peter Maritato, outlined the following:  where the objective is introduced, reinforced,  practiced by students and assessed.  Vice President Canniff noted that based on their evaluation, the team viewed this program as a remarkable model allowing for continuous assessment and plans to share it with the other 26 SUNY, CUNY and New England colleges.  

* * * * * * * * * *
President Gatta reported on the important action taken by the Middle States Commission on Higher Education on March 4, 2010 to remove the accreditation warning on Suffolk County Community College.  He remarked that SCCC is pleased to have addressed its concerns and demonstrated that its Board has the autonomy to establish policies and financial oversight of the institution.  Middle States is requiring a monitoring report by November 1, 2010 to ensure that the relationship between the College and its Sponsor provides the Trustees with the autonomy it needs.  President Gatta reported on specific requests made by Middle States to be included in the November 1 monitoring report:  documentation that the implementation of an organized and sustained process for the periodic assessment of both the Sponsor Service Agreement and Memorandum of Understanding on Procedures with the County is being implemented in a way that is sustainable; evidence that the Board of Trustees and Executive Management can sustain sufficient independence and ultimate accountability for the academic quality, fiscal and academic integrity, academic planning, assets and financial health of the institution; and implementation of an organized process of orienting new members of the governing body and providing continuing updates for current members of the governing board concerning the relationship between the College and its Sponsor.  President Gatta reported that subsequent to the monitoring report, there may be a small team visit.  President Gatta expressed appreciation to the Board for their strong support during this process as well as the County Legislature, County Executive, County Comptroller and the County Personnel Officer for their time spent with the visiting team and also the County Treasurer who continues to serve as the College Treasurer.
President Gatta reported on the College Capital Program.  The Legislature approved $13.5 million for the construction of the new science building on the Ammerman Campus which will move forward without any delays and $800,000 for the planning design of the Grant Campus learning resource center. Construction of the Eastern Campus learning resource center will be moving forward.  The Legislature also saw fit to provide the funds to renovate the space where the current East Campus library exists so that when the new library opens the design will be in place to begin the modifications to retrofit that space for the Student Services One-Stop Call Center. 
In terms of federal funds, President Gatta reported that SCCC has been successful in achieving two additional grants for stimulus funds totaling $430,000, which will have a tremendous impact on the institution from an energy efficient standpoint.  Within this funding, five very old boilers will be replaced on the Ammerman Campus as well as installation of new energy monitoring HVAC systems in 22 buildings college-wide.  As a result of this funding, SCCC has avoided the cost of replacing these units with College, County and State money and will benefit from $400,000 per year in energy savings. This new equipment will also make SCCC eligible for $275,000 in rebates from LIPA.

President Gatta advised the Board of the Eastern Campus learning resource center ground breaking ceremony scheduled for April 15 following the Board of Trustees meeting.  He noted that Vice President Araneo is working on the details for the event.

President Gatta mentioned that SCCC’s twelve highest achieving students have been designated for the SUNY Student Chancellor’s Award for Excellence.  President Gatta congratulated Student Trustee Chigozie Onyinanya as one of the honorees.  He noted that of the twelve, four have been selected as part of the All New York Team.  

President Gatta remarked on the great success of the 50th Anniversary Gala held on March 6.  He congratulated VP Araneo and her team for a job well done.  President Gatta recognized those elected officials who attended:  Presiding Officer Lindsay, Legislator Browning, Legislator Horsley and State Senator Lavalle.  President Gatta made special mention of the Chancellor’s presence and her presentation.
President Gatta commented on activities SCCC is involved in to promote the institution at the State level.  SCCC participated in SUNY Community College Day on March 9 in Albany with Trustee Alvarez-Groneman, Trustee Ware and Dr. Tina Good.  President Gatta remarked that SCCC’s message was well received and its mission is understood and supported.  He noted that the State’s fiscal condition is not terrific, and that SCCC is in constant communication with the State while the budget is being developed.  President Gatta stated that if the State budget is not adopted by April 1 or shortly thereafter, SCCC’s budget must include the full extent of the Governor’s proposed cuts.

President Gatta extended a personal thank you to the Board, administrators, Guild, faculty, staff and elected officials for their support during his service as College Interim President.  He stated that Suffolk County Community College has faced significant challenges and is a stronger institution today than it was a year ago.  President Gatta noted that Dr. McKay is an innovative, dynamic leader and that he will do everything he can to assist him during his presidency in moving the College forward and continuing to achieve its goal as a college of excellence. Chairman Mattace, Vice Chair Hazlitt, Trustee Ware and Trustee Pontieri expressed their appreciation to President Gatta for his service and dedication to SCCC for the past several years.
* * * * * * * * * *

Chairman Mattace advised the Board that the two new Trustees, Patricia McMahon and Dafny Irizarry will be in attendance at next month’s meeting.  He mentioned the possibility of some additional changes down the road with State appointments at the end of June.  He mentioned his plan to begin organizing this year’s retreat after September.  He noted a change to the October board meeting date due to a conflict with the State Association of Community College Trustees.  Chairman Mattace apologized for not congratulating Dr. McKay on his appointment to College President at the last meeting of the Board of Trustees.  He thanked Dr. McKay for his hard work, hopes for a smooth, steady transition and assured him full support of the Board. 
* * * * * * * * * *
Trustee Ware reported on the Board of Directors meeting of the Center for the Holocaust, Diversity and Human Understanding.  In preparation for the this year’s Embracing our Differences, they are seeking artists to contribute to the various displays.  Banners were hosted in the Village of Patchogue and were received quite well.  Trustee Ware mentioned other upcoming programs, Nazi Occupation in Poland and the Extermination of Polish Jews being presented March 8 – March 26 at the Eastern Campus.  She also discussed SCCC’s participation at the NYCCT Conference in Saratoga which focused on collaboration, involvement and partnerships.  She provided Chairman Mattace with conference literature to include a publication on successful outreach to high schools and a brochure of the history and function of the NYCCT.  

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to approve Resolution No. 2010.17 was seconded and unanimously approved.

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.17     APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on Attachment I must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on Attachment I as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.

* * * * * * * * * *
A motion to approve Resolution No. 2010.18 was seconded and unanimously approved.

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.18     APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,656,017.94 for the month of February 2010 (Attachment II ) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

* * * * * * * * **
A motion to table Resolution No. 2010.19 to enable the full Board an opportunity to vote was seconded and unanimously approved.
TABLED

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.19    APPROVING A SALARY INCREASE AND CONTRACT EXTENSION FOR THE COLLEGE INTERIM PRESIDENT/ EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT

WHEREAS, the contract between the Board of Trustees and Mr. Gatta provides for an annual evaluation and salary review to establish an annual salary effective February 20, 2010, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has conducted the annual evaluation and salary review and has determined that Mr. Gatta’s salary should be increased, and 

WHEREAS, the contract also provides for its renewal or extension upon the mutual consent between Mr. Gatta and the Trustees, and 

WHEREAS, Mr. Gatta and the Trustees have agreed to a one-year extension of his contract, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Mr. Gatta’s annual salary, commencing February 20, 2010, be set at $204,620.00, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the Chair of the Board of Trustees is authorized to enter into a one-year extension of Mr. Gatta’s contract subject to terms that are satisfactory to both parties.

A motion to move to Executive Session to discuss litigation was seconded and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 11:05 a.m. with no additional action taken.  The next meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Thursday, April 15, 2010 at 9:00 a.m. at the Eastern Campus.

Respectfully submitted,

George Kane
 


Secretary
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